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Waltham Conservation Commission

August 13, 2015

Meeting Minutes
Meeting called to order at 7:03 p.m.

Attendees:  Chairman Bill Doyle, Brad Baker, Gerard Dufromont, Maureen Fowler, Daniel Keleher, Philip Moser

Absent: Tali Gill-Austern
Maureen Fowler made a motion to take an item out of order.  Seconded by Jerry Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Paul Finger notified the Commission that he will be installing a sewer line on Pond End Road.  The project is exempt from the Wetlands Protection Act.

Motion to resume Commission business made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Public Hearing (Continued from 6-25-2015 meeting)
Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-697 (No comments)
Applicant: SMC Trust

Property Location: 154 (BEF) River Street

Project Type: Demolition of an existing railroad trestle bridge spanning the Charles River.  Work includes restoration of Bordering Vegetated Wetland; Bank and Land Under Waterway resource areas.
Mary Trudeau represented the Applicant.  At Commission’s request, they met with an engineer to draw up a site plan.  The plan shows the proposed grading, they’ve labeled the areas of alteration, and submitted a planting schedule consisting of native shrubs (silky dogwood and arrowwood viburnum) that will be installed in the footprint of the bridge once the bridge is taken down.  They plan on cutting the vegetation to the ground.  The wetlands seed mix should be adequate to revegetate the area.  The bank may be damaged during the bridge work.  They propose to install a live facine tube with live stakes in it.  It’s installed where you’d like the bank to be and bang it into place, then back-fill with earth to fill the bank.  Eventually the coir fiber with the live twigs will degrade and grow into shrubs and have a root mass that lines the bank of the river.  
Chairman Doyle asked for clarification of the bank restoration tubing.  Ms. Trudeau noted it’s a fiber coir and is usually made of coconut fibers and has live stakes in it.  The tube is live material (i.e., silky dogwood or willows – something that grows very easily).  They will not be using invasives.
Mr. Dufromont asked what the timeframe is for growing the seed mix.  Ms. Trudeau stated they will grow very quickly. They are at the bank of the river therefore there will be a constant source of water.  Short-term erosion.  The fiber coir consists of hundreds of branches of saplings.  They hope to get 60 – 70% growth which is more than enough vegetation on the bank.  They should end up with a shrub every 4 – 5 ft. which would be enough to sustain the bank’s edge.  They will grow immediately.  Mr. Baker stated that planting them in the fall or early spring is almost 100% that they will grow.

Mrs. Fowler clarified that the logs on the bank restoration will be placed on either side of the bank.  She asked where the shrub planting at the footbridge would be going.  Ms. Trudeau stated that woody vegetation (silky dogwood and arrowwood) needs to go beneath the footprint of the bridge on both sides.  They will plant 3 – 4 ft. high shrubs, 8 feet apart, in clumps (3 – 4) of like material.  Mrs. Fowler asked about where the wetlands seed mix will be planted.  Ms. Trudeau replied that it will go everywhere they disturbed it.  Mrs. Fowler asked about the property lines.  Ms. Trudeau stated that SMC Trust will stay on their property.  They have a deed condition for the property they sold nearby.
Mr. Moser asked if any of the trees will be cut within the resource areas.  Ms. Trudeau noted there will be some trees (Norwood Maples) on the north side of the bridge (River Street side) that will be cut down.  Mostly shrubs will be removed on the Calvary Street side.  They will be planting for DCR on the knoll, but they haven’t been given a plant list yet.  They aren’t planning on replacing the trees because the survival rate isn’t good in an area like this.  You have better luck with shrubs rather than trees.  Mr. Baker confirmed they won’t be removing the stumps. The area is a seed bank and once they take out the canopy when they put in their crane mats and pull them out again, they will expose this seed bank to new, much sunnier condition.  There will be trees regrowing in that area.  
Mr. Moser asked how much of the area is DCR’s where they will specify what’s being planted.  Ms. Trudeau stated that DCR will specify the entire knoll (on the River Street side). They want the knoll graded out so it looks like a landscaped feature along their path.
Mrs. Fowler stated the Commission will see Dan Driscoll (from DCR) once the trestle comes down.

Mr. Moser mentioned that when the last trestle came down, a real mess was left and he doesn’t want to see it happen again.  Ms. Trudeau noted that their intent is to make it part of the park-like system at least on the River Street side.
Chairman Doyle asked if they could provide any better property information.  Ms. Trudeau noted they will hire a surveyor before work is done.  No plan will be drawn up, just the land will be staked out.  Calvary Street has given them permission.  They have a construction easement on Calvary Street. They will provide a copy of the deed to the Commission.  Chairman Doyle stated he is fine with the restoration.  
Mrs. Fowler asked for an update re: the Historical Commission.  Ms. Trudeau stated they have an attorney.  They’ve also spoken with the building inspector who feels he does not have jurisdiction over open waters.  
Chairman Doyle opened up comments to the public.  No comments.

Motion to close the public hearing made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Baker.  Motion passed.

Motion to make a positive Order of Conditions with six additional conditions made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Conditions:

1 – Clarification of the shrub planting plan for the footprint of the bridge shall be 3 or 4 ft. high shrubs planted in place 8 ft. 
2 – There will be a 3-year maintenance plan of the planted wetland seed mix that the Applicant or their designee will be responsible for the vegetation for a period of three years from the beginning date of construction. Applicant will be responsible for submitting annual reports to the Conservation Commission, due on the anniversary of when construction started. Commission will check.

3 – On the River Street side a detailed landscaping plan will be submitted to the Commission before any work happens. Applicant will notify the Commission of what the landscaping will be.  Applicant will submit a letter stating they have permission to work on the Calvary Street side.  A copy of the deed condition must be included.
4 – On the Calvary Street side Applicant will notify the Commission of the submitted landscaping plan before any additional work begins.
5 – Applicant will notify the Conservation Commission once land is surveyed so they can go on a site visit.  Applicant will notify the Commission again before work is about to begin so they can take a look at the bank restoration detail.
6 – Applicant is granted permission to remove non-native invasives in the disturbed areas for the first three years.
Informal Discussion 
Atty. Philip McCourt
Re: Boston Properties/MassDOT proposed invasive species removal program
Atty. McCourt stated they want to fix the slopes on Third Avenue behind the Boston Properties buildings.

Atty. Jim Ward from Nutter McClennan & Fish LLP noted this was roadway improvements by MassDOT when they did the Winter Street bridge and they constructed drainage areas.  Per the regulations, anything constructed as part of a drainage system doesn’t become a wetland.  They feel their project doesn’t fall under Conservation’s jurisdiction, but they want to make the Commission aware this is the work they will be doing.  Chairman Doyle stated they do meet the wetlands criteria at 99 Third Avenue.  Due to time constraints and the best time to remove the invasives, it’s best to start now into September.  They feel these are not regulatory wetlands.  Giuliana DiMambo stated the slope is entirely full of invasives.  This is the entryway to many of their properties and they have an interest in making it look nice.  Since part of the area is owned by MassDOT, they have been speaking with them to come up with an invasive species management plan and a slope stabilization plan. They have developed a three-year phased approach with MassDOT: they would treat the invasives, remove the invasives, remove unhealthy trees, encourage growth of existing native plants, supplement with seed mixes, then continue to maintain the slope so that it will not return to its current condition.
Mrs. Fowler asked if this informal discussion should be an RDA.  That way the Commission would have the paperwork to back up their comments.  

Chairman Doyle stated MassDOT has a drainage problem.  He thinks the RDA is a team effort with Boston Properties and Mass DOT to fix the drainage problem.  If we agree it’s not a wetland, then it should be filled in.  
Ms. DiMambro’s concern is that the landscape team at MassDOT would love for Boston Properties to do the work but she isn’t sure if they would want them to do work on the roadway.  

Chairman Doyle feels an RDA gives Conservation the legitimacy that they saw it during a public meeting.
He asked Ms. DiMambro what they are looking for from an informal discussion.  Ms. DiMambro stated they are hoping the Commission would agree with their assessment that these are not wetlands and they would not have to file an RDA.  Chairman Doyle noted that if they come in with an RDA, the project would be approved right away.    
Mr. Baker would be interested in working with them since there will be a lot of these projects upcoming in the city.
Mrs. Fowler would like to see them come back formally.  Mr. Keleher stated that the Commission’s suggestion that they come in for an RDA doesn’t mean they can’t proceed with the work.  He said that in issuing a negative Determination of Applicability, the Commission would be giving them an affirmative stamp that the work does not fall under the Commission’s jurisdiction.

Mr. Dufromont stated they can start the work, but they should come back for the next meeting.  If the Commission receives phone calls re: the work, we will let them know we are aware of the project.
Commission Business

· Approval of meeting minutes 7/23/2015.  Motion made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont. 
Motion passed.
Correspondence
· Tufts Turtle Project – Commission to write a letter back stating we do not prohibit the researcher from doing this.  However, he cannot drive a truck or equipment on the riverbank or disturb the banks of the river.  
Old Business  
Chairman Doyle
· No updates
Mr. Baker

· No updates
Mr. Dufromont
· Beaver Street Culvert update – Steve Casazza is supposed to come before the Commission with a Request for Certificate of Compliance.
Mrs. Fowler
· No updates
Mr. Keleher

· No updates
Mr. Moser

· Prospect Hill trash – contacting Realty Associates (an abutter to the park) to ask for volunteers to assist in cleaning up the trash
· Lazazzero invasives – contact Recreation Department re: letter sent to them in June requesting to close out the Order of Conditions. They will be given until the second meeting in September to respond.
· Bishop’s Forest – has a map of area which identifies the vernal pools on site which are DEP-certified vernal pools.
· DCR Boardwalk perimeter protection is in disrepair as they are working.  The project has been dragging on and they aren’t keeping up with the erosion controls.  Commission will issue a violation letter and include pictures.
Mrs. Fowler did a site visit at Windsor Village last night per their request because they started their work.  The silt fence and straw waddles looked great.

Mrs. Fowler noted that Julie put all of the letters that the Commission sends out in a new folder in Dropbox.

Chairman Doyle and Mrs. Fowler did a site visit at Keach Street.  There is a conservation land sign that says Keach Terrace, but it’s actually on Keach Street.  A complaint came in that a person cannot turn around in their car because the sign is in the way.  Chairman Doyle and Mrs. Fowler checked it out and the sign is not in the way.
New Business
Mrs. Fowler asked the Commission if they wanted to pursue adding a city ordinance or bylaw.  The property on Lexington Street/Totten Pond Road is for sale and the listing states it’s sub-dividable.  However, there is a stream at the back of the property.  She would like a by-law like other towns have with a 25 – 50 ft. “no disturb zone”.  Chairman Doyle is OK with having a by-law discussion.  They would be taking the regulations that exist and allowing us as a city to implement them the way this city operates.  The only additional restriction is a 25 ft. no disturbance.  The state has been consistently favoring the side of the town to hold that 25 feet.  The bylaw gives the city the ability to issue fines/fees.
Mr. Dufromont noted that the blue house on Lexington Street across from Beaver Street has started work and did not notify the Commission.  Chairman Doyle stated that they need to notify the Commission so that members can make a site visit to check that everything is in place.  Commission to write a letter asking owner to provide notification that they are beginning work and two members of our Commission will be out there.  If their silt fence and erosion control measures are not in place, as required prior to construction, they will be shut down.  Mrs. Fowler noted she did drive by and everything looked fine, but she is annoyed that the Commission is not being notified by business owners. 
Mrs. Fowler noted that the hotel behind the gas station being rebuilt on Wyman Street took out their waddles to put in more slope and grass right next to the Cambridge Reservoir.  Chairman Doyle stated that the Commission has not been notified that they have started work, this is a seasoned assist.  They must provide the Commission with notification that they have started work.  Mrs. Fowler will take a picture and write a violation letter. 
Mrs. Fowler noted that a letter has been sent to the property owner of 20 Robert Treat Paine Drive re: the trees that were planted on City property.  Property owner did not respond.  Commission will send another letter to the property owner asking him to respond by the second meeting in September.
Motion to adjourn made by Mr. Moser, seconded by Mrs. Fowler.   Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 8:27 p.m.
Approved 9-10-2015


